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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Extra-ordinary Parish Council Meeting, convened at Hanwood Village Hall, Hanwood; 28th July 2014 at 6:00pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



K Bromage
R Evans 

J Percival

B Bateman
G Jones (arrived 6:10pm)

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




R Dunscombe; M France; E Heighway; S Jones; 

K Packer; P Price; U Longmore  - Hanwood 

Village Hall Committee / Residents
APOLOGIES:
None
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	14/15/39
	WELCOME & PUBLIC SESSION:

Cllr Michael Roughan opened the meeting and welcomed those present.  He invited public comments.
A member of the Women’s Institute spoke to support the improvements to the village hall and grounds and indicated the WI would continue to support the effort by maintaining one of the flowerbeds.

Mrs Longmore informed the meeting of the development of the village hall grounds using a grant awarded in 2010 and utilising prisoners and volunteers to clear the overgrown vegetation.  The prisoners are no longer available so ongoing maintenance of the grounds must be paid for.  Income from Tote and hire of hall is falling and she appealed to the Parish Council to support the maintenance of the village hall grounds until the hall can be improved sufficiently to improve revenues.


	

	14/15/40
	VILLAGE HALL GROUNDS (RIVERSIDE PARK):

The Chairman suspended Standing Orders and invited the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee, Roy Dunscombe, to speak.

Roy Dunscombe presented a summary of the likely costs of maintaining the VH grounds to 2016.  The figures were based on the very reasonable rates being charged by the existing contractor, who was working effectively to clear the overgrown weeds and restore access to the riverside park.

Mrs Bateman expressed concern that the costs would increase if the existing contractor decided not to continue or to increased his rates.

R Dunscombe responded that the VHC hoped to offer a bonus to the contractor for his work.  He confirmed that the VHC would be willing to account for the expenditure of any grant received from the Parish Council

The Council considered the predicted costs of village hall improvements tabled by the VHC.  A grant application to the Buildings and Community Lottery Fund is to be prepared in due course but in the short term the Committee is seeking to improve the heating by installing a mains gas supply and improving insulation.  The Committee had also considered solar panels to assist with heating but this was felt to be uneconomic at present.

R Dunscombe requested that monies arising from CIL contributions be directed towards the improvements to the village hall.  R Evans explained that CIL monies are generally paid in stages and that there are exclusions for self-build properties.  This means that there is no immediate prospect of CIL monies.

The Chairman stressed the importance of a detailed plan for hall improvements and the Committee gave assurances that a detailed plan would be developed by November 2014. 

R Dunscombe requested financial support for the heating improvements.  

The Clerk requested that any grants for hall improvements be kept separate from any grants for grounds maintenance
The Council returned to standing orders to comment and vote on the grant application.

The Clerk tabled an updated budget with a forecast of the impact of increasing the VHC grant on the Council’s reserves.  The Clerk gave a brief overview of other income streams that could be used to support a number of other schemes being considered by the Parish Council (including support for a Youth Worker and a Newsletter).

The Council reviewed the justification for a grant of £2,000 in the current year when much of the growing season had already passed.  It was noted that the VHC had spent from its reserves during the summer and the grant would help to replenish the account.

The Council reviewed how VH income would be increased if heating was improved.  It was noted that youth groups had stopped using the hall due to heating costs (presently coin operated) and that the WI were willing to use the hall if better heated.  The VHC reported an interest from play groups and efforts were in hand to resurrect the Youth Club.

R Evans commented that the VH is a village owned facility.  He speculated that significant improvements might require an increase to the Precept in the future.

The Council debated the merits of supporting the hall improvements over the maintenance of the grounds.  

The Chairman proposed that a £2,000 grounds maintenance grant be issued for the 12 months from 1st August 2014, (as empowered by the Local Government Act 1972, S133).  This would provide a breathing space for the VHC to prepare a costed project plan to improve the village hall.  The proposal was seconded by R Evans and resolved unanimously.

R Evans proposed that the Parish Council consider assisting the VHC with the costs of professional services in the preparation of their grant application for hall improvements.

The Clerk requested that figures for the hall improvement grant be submitted to the Parish Council by the November meeting for consideration with the budget for 2015/16
	£2,000 Grounds Maintenance Grant - Aug 2014 – July 2015 
Consider at future meeting

VHC to action by November

	14/15/41
         i)

         ii)
	PLANNING:
14/00425/OUT – Land north of Nobold Hall – Outline application for 2 detached dwellings, including access and layout – The Council noted the submission of this application just beyond the Parish boundary and considered whether it wished to comment.

R Evans expressed concern about the poor visibility of the access, particularly when combined with the large planning application for 125 houses on an adjacent site.  

The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council object on the grounds of highways safety.   This was resolved unanimously.

14/03219/FUL – Land between The Oaklands & Oaklands View, Hanwood – Detached dwelling – The Clerk tabled a planning application received since the publication of the agenda.  It was proposed by the Chairman that a site visit be undertaken prior to considering the application.  It was resolved unanimously to adjourn the current meeting at the end of the business on the agenda and to reconvene at the development site on Thursday 31st July 2014 at 7:00pm, to consider the Council’s view.  (Cllr B Bateman gave her apologies in advance).
	Object – highways safety

Adjourned for site  meeting – 31st July 2014

	14/15/42
          i)

          ii)
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:
Financial Report –The Council noted the submission of a VAT reclaim amounting to £5,254.87, submitted during the month.

Cheque Signing – The Council authorised a grant cheque for £2,000 to Hanwood Village Hall, for the maintenance of the Village Hall Grounds for 12 months from 1st Aug 2014.
	

	14/15/43
	TRAINING: 
The Clerk informed the Council and members of the VHC of a training event in Telford on 11th November – Energize Conference on the management of Village Halls, which might be of interest to both groups.

The Clerk also expressed an interest in attending the SLCC Regional Conference in Telford on 17th September.  The Council authorised her to attend.
	MR/JP

	14/15/44
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 
Next full Council meeting was confirmed as 30th September 2014 at St Thomas’ Church Extension – 7:30pm

At 7:10pm, the business on the agenda having being completed, the meeting was adjourned until Thursday 31st July 2014 – to be reconvened at The Oaklands Farm, Hanwood at 7:00pm.
	

	14/15/45
	SITE VISIT – THE OAKLANDS FARM
At 7:00pm the meeting reconvened at The Oaklands Farm to inspect the site proposed for a detached dwelling.

Present: 

Councillors: M Roughan, (Chairman); R Evans; J Fox; G Jones; K Bromage & G Lewis

Applicants: W and U Longmore

Agents: Andrew Belshaw & Nigel Thorne

Residents: R Greenwell & J Peacock

Apologies: B Bateman (accepted)


	

	14/14/46
	WELCOME & PUBLIC SESSION:

The Chairman opened the meeting at 7:05pm and invited the agents and applicants to describe the planning proposal.

A Belshaw stated that the application applied only to the dwelling and the construction of a pond.  The house has been designed to provide comfortable accommodation for the applicants plus space for a live in carer in future years, if required or adaptation for ground floor bedroom space.

He suggested that the development would serve as a deterrent to future development applications in the vicinity.  The applicants indicated their willingness to enter into a voluntary agreement not to further develop the surrounding grounds, which would be laid out as paddocks and orchards.

The agent asserted that the site is a sustainable one, despite being outside the development boundary for Hanwood due to its close proximity to the existing housing estate and the adjacent site with approval for further housing, (The Oaklands Farm).  He also stated that the development proposed would contribute to the 5-year supply of housing land.
The Chairman asked what would happen to the Oaklands Farm.  The applicant replied that it required a lot of work to modernise it so it would be sold with some land attached. 

The Longmores confirmed that the improvement of the driveway was a condition of the planning permission for the barn conversions at The Oaklands, but that this would be an acceptable condition for the development of this site.
The Chairman sought clarification on the construction of a pond and the degree of disruption this would create for neighbouring properties in Oaklands View.  The agent stated that the impact would be minimal as no soil would be removed from the site. Landscaping will prevent water over-spilling from the pond and will be used to collect surface water from the housing development and barn conversions at Oaklands Farm, serving as a balancing pond for surface water drainage.  The pond would increase evaporation and this would result in reduced surface water run-off from the site.
Cllr Bromage expressed concern for the safety of local children, who use the field as a play area.  Both deep water and ice will present a hazard if children are able to access the site.

A resident observed that a large pond already exists on neighbouring land and that this pond would not represent a greater hazard.

The agent acknowledged the safety issues and confirmed the need to provide secure fencing to prevent unauthorised access to the site.

The applicants indicated that the development would be built simultaneously with the barn conversions and housing on The Oaklands.
Cllr Evans expressed concern that local residents would be unhappy that further development is being proposed at this end of Hanwood, which is some distance from local services.

Cllr Evans observed that the 5-year supply of housing might be achieved within days, when the SAM.Dev Plan is lodged with the Planning Inspectorate.  The council noted that even if a 5-year land supply can be demonstrated the plan will not carry full weight in planning terms until tested by the planning inspector.

The Council returned to standing orders.

The Chairman proposed that the development be supported, providing the voluntary undertakings listed below are incorporated into a S106 agreement:

· That the access road is improved to prevent dust and noise nuisance to neighbours

· That the applicants undertake not to further develop the paddocks/orchards surrounding the house and pond

· That the pond is suitably secured to prevent a safety risk to children

The proposal was seconded by Cllr G Lewis and the motion was carried.  Cllr Evans abstained from the vote.
	Supported with recommendations for conditions, as listed.

	
	At 7:35pm the adjourned meeting was closed by the Chairman.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 30th September 2014


